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Description

CLAIM OF PRIORITY UNDER 35 U.S.C. §119

[0001] This application claims the benefit of U.S. Pro-
visional Application Serial No. 60/729,046, entitled
"SENDER-BASED AND RECEIVER-BASED SCHED-
ULING IN A MESH NETWORK," filed on October 21,
2005.

BACKGROUND

I. Field

[0002] The following description relates generally to
wireless communications, and more particularly to reduc-
ing interference in a wireless communication environ-
ment.

II. Background

[0003] Wireless communication systems have be-
come a prevalent means by which a majority of people
worldwide has come to communicate. Wireless commu-
nication devices have become smaller and more power-
ful in order to meet consumer needs and to improve port-
ability and convenience. The increase in processing pow-
er in mobile devices such as cellular telephones has lead
to an increase in demands on wireless network transmis-
sion systems. Such systems typically are not as easily
updated as the cellular devices that communicate there
over. As mobile device capabilities expand, it can be dif-
ficult to maintain an older wireless network system in a
manner that facilitates fully exploiting new and improved
wireless device capabilities.
[0004] More particularly, frequency division based
techniques typically separate the spectrum into distinct
channels by splitting it into uniform chunks of bandwidth,
for example, division of the frequency band allocated for
wireless communication can be split into 30 channels,
each of which can carry a voice conversation or, with
digital service, carry digital data. Each channel can be
assigned to only one user at a time. One known variant
is an orthogonal frequency division technique that effec-
tively partitions the overall system bandwidth into multiple
orthogonal subbands. These subbands are also referred
to as tones, carriers, subcarriers, bins, and/or frequency
channels. Each subband is associated with a subcarrier
that can be modulated with data. With time division based
techniques, a band is split time-wise into sequential time
slices or time slots. Each user of a channel is provided
with a time slice for transmitting and receiving information
in a round-robin manner. For example, at any given time
t, a user is provided access to the channel for a short
burst. Then, access switches to another user who is pro-
vided with a short burst of time for transmitting and re-
ceiving information. The cycle of "taking turns" continues,
and eventually each user is provided with multiple trans-

mission and reception bursts.
[0005] Code division based techniques typically trans-
mit data over a number of frequencies available at any
time in a range. In general, data is digitized and spread
over available bandwidth, wherein multiple users can be
overlaid on the channel and respective users can be as-
signed a unique sequence code. Users can transmit in
the same wide-band chunk of spectrum, wherein each
user’s signal is spread over the entire bandwidth by its
respective unique spreading code. This technique can
provide for sharing, wherein one or more users can con-
currently transmit and receive. Such sharing can be
achieved through spread spectrum digital modulation,
wherein a user’s stream of bits is encoded and spread
across a very wide channel in a pseudo-random fashion.
The receiver is designed to recognize the associated
unique sequence code and undo the randomization in
order to collect the bits for a particular user in a coherent
manner.
[0006] A typical wireless communication network (e.g.,
employing frequency, time, and code division tech-
niques) includes one or more base stations that provide
a coverage area and one or more mobile (e.g., wireless)
terminals that can transmit and receive data within the
coverage area. A typical base station can simultaneously
transmit multiple data streams for broadcast, multicast,
and/or unicast services, wherein a data stream is a
stream of data that can be of independent reception in-
terest to a mobile terminal. A mobile terminal within the
coverage area of that base station can be interested in
receiving one, more than one or all the data streams car-
ried by the composite stream. Likewise, a mobile terminal
can transmit data to the base station or another mobile
terminal. Such communication between base station and
mobile terminal or between mobile terminals can be de-
graded due to channel variations and/or interference
power variations. Accordingly, a need in the art exists for
systems and/or methodologies that facilitate reducing in-
terference and improving throughput in a wireless com-
munication environment.
[0007] US 2005025114 (A1) discloses a method and
system for scheduling data transmissions between a
base station and a plurality of user terminals in a wireless
network. The method and system include transmitting a
first poll from the base station to a first user terminal traffic
stream. In response to the first poll the first user terminal
traffic stream transits a first frame to the base station,
where a queue state of the first user terminal traffic
stream is indicated in the header of the first frame. The
base station removes the first user terminal traffic stream
from an active list when the first frame indicates that the
queue state is empty. The base station then calculates
a deferral window and schedules transmissions of other
data frames between the base station and the plurality
of user terminal traffic streams that remain on the active
list. At the expiration of the deferral window the first user
terminal traffic stream is returned to the active list.
[0008] WO 2004/07 5569 (A2) a packet scheduling
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method used to schedule packets of data for transmis-
sion from a transmitter via at least one channel to a plu-
rality of receivers, for example in a high speed downlink
packet access system of a wireless communications net-
work.

SUMMARY

[0009] The following presents a simplified summary of
one ormore aspects in order to provide a basic under-
standing of such aspects. This sum mary is not an ex-
tensive overview of all contemplated aspects, and is in-
tended to neither identify key or critical elements of all
aspects nor delineate the scope of any or all aspects. Its
sole purpose is to present some concepts of one or more
aspects in a simplified form as a prelude to the more
detailed description that is presented later.
[0010] In accordance with various aspects, scheduling
factors may be evaluated for nodes (e.g., access points,
access terminals, ...) that are party to a data packet trans-
mission, and a selection may be made between a sender-
based scheduling protocol and a receiver-based sched-
uling protocol as a function of the scheduling factors.
Scheduling factors may comprise node topology (e.g.,
weights associated with sending and receiving notes),
traffic between nodes, interference experienced at re-
spective nodes, a ratio of uploading activity to download-
ing activity at a given node, etc. According to some as-
pects, a sending node and a receiving node may com-
municate and agree to utilize one of a sender-based
scheduling mechanism and a receiver-based mecha-
nism. Under the sender-based protocol, a node that de-
sires to transmit a data packet may advertise the fact that
a packet is ready for transmission, and may receive an
acknowledgement from the receiving node that it is ready
to receive the packet. The sending node may then select
a subset of available carriers and transmit the data packet
to the receiving node. Under a receiver-based protocol,
the sending node transmits a request for resources and
the receiving node grants a subset of available resources
over which the sending node may transmit the data pack-
et. Selection between sender-based and receiver-based
scheduling protocols may be a function of a comparison
of an amount of downloading to an amount of uploading
at one or both nodes involved in the data transmission.
[0011] According to an aspect, a method of scheduling
data packets for transmission in a wireless network may
comprise determining an amount of downloading relative
to an amount of uploading at a first node, and scheduling
a data packet for transmission by utilizing at least one of
a sender-based scheduling technique and a receiver-
based scheduling technique, wherein the utilized sched-
uling technique is selected as a function of the determi-
nation of the amount of downloading relative to the
amount of uploading. The method may further comprise
utilizing the sender-based scheduling technique if the
amount of downloading is greater than the amount of
uploading, and utilizing the receiver-based scheduling

technique if the amount of downloading is less than or
equal to the amount of uploading.
[0012] According to another aspect, an apparatus that
facilitates dynamically scheduling data packet transfer
may comprise a determination module that determines
an amount of downloading relative to an amount of up-
loading at a first node, and a scheduler that schedules a
data packet for transmission by utilizing at least one of a
sender-based scheduling technique and a receiver-
based scheduling technique, wherein the utilized sched-
uling technique is selected as a function of the determi-
nation of the amount of downloading relative to the
amount of uploading. The determination module may se-
lect the sender-based scheduling technique if the amount
of downloading is greater than the amount of uploading,
and may select the receiver-based scheduling technique
if the amount of downloading is less than the amount of
uploading.
[0013] According to yet another aspect, an apparatus
that facilitates scheduling data packets for transmission
in a wireless communication environment may comprise
means for determining an amount of downloading rela-
tive to an amount of uploading at a first nodc, and means
for scheduling a data packet for transmission by utilizing
at least one of a sender-based scheduling technique and
a receiver-based scheduling technique, wherein the uti-
lized scheduling technique is selected as a function of
the determination of the amount of downloading relative
to the amount of uploading.
[0014] Yet another aspect relates to a machine-read-
able medium comprising instructions for scheduling data
packet transmission in a wireless communication envi-
ronment, the instructions upon execution cause a ma-
chine to determine an amount of downloading relative to
an amount of uploading at a first node, and schedule a
data packet for transmission by utilizing at least one of a
sender-based scheduling technique and a receiver-
based scheduling technique, wherein the utilized sched-
uling technique is selected as a function of the determi-
nation of the amount of downloading relative to the
amount of uploading.
[0015] Still another aspect relates to a processor for
scheduling data packets for transmission, the processor
being configured to determine an amount of downloading
relative to an amount of uploading at a first node, and to
schedule a data packet for transmission by utilizing at
least one of a sander-based scheduling technique and a
receiver-based scheduling technique, wherein the uti-
lized scheduling technique is selected as a function of
the determination of the amount of downloading relative
to the amount of uploading.
[0016] To the accomplishment of the foregoing and re-
lated ends, the one or more aspects comprise the fea-
tures hereinafter fully described and particularly pointed
out in the claims. The following description and the an-
nexed drawings set forth in detail certain illustrative as-
pects of the one or more aspects. These aspects are
indicative, however, of but a few of the various ways in
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which the principles of various aspects may be employed
and the described aspects are intended to include all
such aspects and their equivalents.

BRIER DESCRIPTION OF THE DRAWINGS

[0017] FIG. 1 is an illustration of an ad hoc, or random,
wireless communication environment, in accordance
with various aspects.
[0018] FIG. 2 is an illustration of a routing tree that
facilitates performing sender-based or receiver-based
scheduling, for both, in accordance with a plurality of as-
pects described herein.
[0019] FIG. 3 is an illustration of a routing tree that
facilitates performing time-division techniques between
either or both of sender-based and re ceiver-based
scheduling, in accordance with one or more aspects.
[0020] FIG. 4 is an illustration of a methodology that
facilitates performing a dynamic determination regarding
whether to employ a sender-bas ed data packet sched-
uling technique or a receiver-based data packet sched-
uling technique, depending on a plurality of scheduling
factors, in accordance with one or mere aspects.
[0021] FIG. 5 is an illustration of a method for dynam-
ically scheduling data packet transfer based on a plurality
of factors.
[0022] FIG. 6 illustrates a methodology for dynamically
scheduling data packet transfer based on a number of
connections at nodes involved in data transmission, in
accordance with one or more aspects.
[0023] FIG. 7 is an illustration of an access terminal
that facilitates selecting between and performing sender-
based and receiver-based scheduling protocols in an ad
hoc wireless communication network, in accordance with
one or more aspects.
[0024] FIG. 8 is an illustration of a system 800 that
facilitates performing a dynamic determination of wheth-
er to utilize a sender-based data packet scheduling tech-
nique or a receiver-based data packet scheduling tech-
nique, in accordance with one or more aspects.
[0025] FIG. 9 is an illustration of a wireless network
environment that can be employed in conjunction with
the various systems and methods described herein.
[0026] FIG. 10 is an illustration of an apparatus that
facilitates dynamically scheduling data packet transfer
based on a plurality of factors, in accordance with one or
more aspects.

DETAILED DESCRIPTION

[0027] Various aspects are now described with refer-
ence to the drawings, wherein like reference numerals
are used to refer to like elements throughout. In the fol-
lowing description, for purposes of explanation, numer-
ous specific details are set forth in order to provide a
thorough understanding of one or more aspects. It may
be evident, however, that such aspect(s) may be prac-
ticed without these specific details. In other instances,

well-known structures and devices are shown in block
diagram form in order to facilitate describing one or more
aspects.
[0028] As used in this application, the terms "compo-
nent," "system," and the like are intended to refer to a
computer-related entity, either hardware, software, soft-
ware in execution, firmware, middle ware, microcode,
and/or any combination thereof. For example, a compo-
nent may be, but is not limited to being, a process running
on a processor, a processor, an object, an executable,
a thread of execution, a program, and/or a computer.
One or more components may reside within a process
and/or thread of execution and a component may be lo-
calized on one computer and/or distributed between two
or more computers. Also, these components can execute
from various computer readable media having various
data structures stored thereon. The components may
communicate by way of local and/or remote processes
such as in accordance with a signal having one or more
data packets (e.g., data from one component interacting
with another component in a local system, distributed
system, and/or across a network such as the Internet
with other systems by way of the signal). Additionally,
components of systems described herein may be rear-
ranged and/or complimented by additional components
in order to facilitate achieving the various aspects, goals,
advantages, etc., described with regard thereto, and are
not limited to the precise configurations set forth in a given
figure, as will be appreciated by one skilled in the art.
[0029] Furthermore, various aspects are described
herein in connection with a subscriber station. A sub-
scriber station can also be called a system, a subscriber
unit, mobile station, mobile, remote station, access point,
remote terminal, access terminal, user terminal, user
agent, a user device, or user equipment. A subscriber
station may be a cellular telephone, a cordless telephone,
a Session Initiation Protocol (SIP) phone, a wireless local
loop (WLL) station, a personal digital assistant (PDA), a
handheld device having wireless connection capability,
or other processing device connected to a wireless mo-
dem.
[0030] Moreover, various aspects or features de-
scribed herein may be implemented as a method, appa-
ratus, or article of manufacture using standard program-
ming and/or engineering techniques. The term "article of
manufacture" as used herein is intended to encompass
a computer program accessible from any computer-read-
able device, carrier, or media. For example, computer-
readable media can include but are not limited to mag-
netic storage devices (e.g., hard disk, floppy disk, mag-
netic strips...), optical disks (e.g., compact disk (CD), dig-
ital versatile disk (DVD)...), smart cards, and flash mem-
ory devices (e.g., card, stick, key drive...). Additionally,
various storage media described herein can represent
one or more devices and/or other machine-readable me-
dia for storing information. The term "machine-readable
medium" can include, without being limited to, wireless
channels and various other media capable of storing,
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containing, and/or carrying instruction(s) and/or data. It
will be appreciated that the word "exemplary" is used
herein to mean "serving as an example, instance, or il-
lustration." Any aspect or design described herein as "ex-
emplary" is not necessarily to be construed as preferred
or advantageous over other aspects or designs.
[0031] Fig. 1 is an illustration of an ad hoc, or random,
wireless communication environment 100, in accordance
with various aspects. System 100 may comprise one or
more access points 102, which may be fixed, mobile,
radio, Wi-Fi, etc., in one or more sectors that receive,
transmit, repeat, etc., wireless communication signals to
each other and/or to one or more access terminals 104,
106, 108. Each access point 102 may comprise a trans-
mitter chain and a receiver chain, each of which may in
turn comprise a plurality of components associated with
signal transmission and reception (e.g., processors,
modulators, multiplexers, demodulators, demultiplexers,
antennas, etc.), as will be appreciated by one skilled in
the art. Access terminals 104 may be, for example, cel-
lular phones, smart phones, laptops, personal comput-
ers, handheld communication devices, handheld com-
puting devices, satellite radios, global positioning sys-
tems, PDAs, and/or any other suitable device for com-
municating over wireless network 100. System 100 can
be employed in conjunction with various aspects de-
scribed herein in order facilitate providing scalable re-
source reuse in a wireless communication environment,
as set forth with regard to subsequent figures.
[0032] Access terminals 104, 106, 108 are typically
dispersed throughout the system, and each terminal may
be fixed or mobile. A terminal may also be called a mobile
station, user equipment, a user device, or some other
terminology. A terminal may be a wireless device, a cel-
lular phone, a personal digital assistant (PDA), a wireless
modem card, and so on. Each terminal 104, 106, 108
may communicate with zero, one, or multiple access
points on the downlink and uplink at any given moment.
The downlink (or forward link) refers to the communica-
tion link from the access points to the terminals, and the
uplink (or reverse link) refers to the communication link
from the terminals to the base stations.
[0033] For a distributed architecture, access points
102 may communicate with one another as needed. Data
transmission on the forward link occurs from one access
point to one access terminal at or near the maximum data
rate that can be supported by the forward link and/or the
communication system. Additional channels of the for-
ward link (e.g., control channel) may be transmitted from
multiple access points to one access terminal. Reverse
link data communication may occur from one access ter-
minal to one or more access points.
[0034] According to other aspects, the ad hoc network
may be a multi-hop ad hoc network, wherein an access
terminal 108 utilizes another access terminal 106 as a
relay to an access point 102. For instance, access ter-
minal 108 may determine that it does not have sufficient
signal strength to transmit to an access point 102, but

that access terminal 106 does have sufficient signal
strength. In such a case, access terminal 108 may route
reverse link communication through access terminal 106
to one or more access points 102. Thus, access terminal
106 may act as an access point for access terminal 108.
[0035] Fig. 2 is an illustration of a routing tree 200 that
facilitates performing sender-based or receiver-based
scheduling, or both, in accordance with a plurality of as-
pects described herein. Indeed, several types of commu-
nication systems may utilize the above-described as-
pects. For example, in an "isolated" wired access point
scenario, there may be 10 to 30 access terminals talking
to a single access point (e.g., without peer-to-peer com-
munication between the access points). The wired ac-
cess point may thus be viewed as a base-station of a tiny
cell. Furthermore, in such a deployment, there may be
heavy downloading, and, as a result, it may be desirable
to put much of the responsibility of the scheduling at the
sender-side.
[0036] Additionally, cluster heads and/or nodes with
many outgoing but few incoming connections in routing
tree 200 may see improvements in throughput when em-
ploying the systems and methods described herein. Con-
sider a node B in the routing tree 200 shown in Figure 2.
The node B may decide to apply sender-based schedul-
ing when communicating with node A. Generalizing these
two cases, nodes that have a relatively better knowledge
of the interference environment or the traffic mix may be
candidates for sender-based scheduling. Additionally, a
node may utilize traffic mix (e.g., a ratio of uploading to
downloading), perceived interference, or a combination
thereof, when determining whether to use sender-based
or receiver-based scheduling.
[0037] For example, a node that utilizes traffic mix to
determine whether to use sender-based or receiver-
based scheduling may determine that a neighboring
node is executing a gaming application, and may infer
that it may be desirable to utilize interference as a pa-
rameter to select a scheduling mechanism, in order to
ensure that the neighboring node does not experience
undue signal delay as a result of a transmission that may
otherwise be scheduled using traffic mix as a factor. In
this manner, an access terminal may utilize either or both
of traffic mix and potential interference to select a sched-
uling mechanism in a manner that maximizes throughput
for the access terminals as well as for any neighboring
access terminals that might be impacted.
[0038] Fig. 3 is an illustration of a routing tree 300 that
facilitates performing time-division techniques between
either or both of sender-based and receiver-based
scheduling, in accordance with one or more aspects. For
instance, some nodes may choose to alternate between
sender-based and receiver-based scheduling. Node A is
a child of node B, which has many children; of these
children, only node A serves as a relay node to node C.
If node B wants to transmit a packet to A, node B may
employ a sender-based scheduling protocol without
sending a request to node A; furthermore, node B may
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send a data packet to node A on the subcarriers that
node B itself has selected.
[0039] Conversely, if node C wants to transmit a packet
to node A, then node C may send a request to node A,
and node A may notify node C which subcarriers node
C is allowed to use (e.g., a grant). Consequently, in this
case node A is in "sender-based scheduling" mode re-
garding its communication with node B, but in "receiver-
based scheduling" mode regarding its communication
with node C. The foregoing may be described as follows:
node A is a "slave" to node B (which acts as a "master"),
while nodc A is a "mastcr" to "slave" node C.
[0040] Referring to Figs. 4-6, methodologies relating
to performing sender-based and receiver-based sched-
uling are illustrated. For example, methodologies can re-
late to performing sender-based and receiver-based
scheduling in an FDMA environment, an OFDMA envi-
ronment, a CDMA environment, a WCDMA environment,
a TDMA environment, an SDMA environment, or any oth-
er suitable wireless environment. While, for purposes of
simplicity of explanation, the methodologies are shown
and described as a series of acts, it is to be understood
and appreciated that the methodologies are not limited
by the order of acts, as some acts may, in accordance
with one or more aspects, occur in different orders and/or
concurrently with other acts from that shown and de-
scribed herein. For example, those skilled in the art will
understand and appreciate that a methodology could al-
ternatively be represented as a series of interrelated
states or events, such as in a state diagram. Moreover,
not all illustrated acts may be required to implement a
methodology in accordance with one or more aspects.
[0041] Fig. 4 is an illustration of a methodology 400
that facilitates performing a dynamic determination re-
garding whether to employ a sender-based data packet
scheduling technique or a receiver-based data packet
scheduling technique, depending on a plurality of sched-
uling factors, in accordance with one or more aspects.
At 402, scheduling factors may be analyzed and/or eval-
uated to permit an assessment of resource occupation
at respective sending and receiving nodes. For example,
scheduling factors may comprise weights associated
with nodes between which the data packet is to be trans-
mitted, physical distance between nodes, traffic mix (e.g.,
data traffic, control signal traffic, paging signals, etc.) be-
tween nodes, interference caused by neighboring nodes,
and the like. At 404, a determination may be made re-
garding whether the sending node should schedule the
data packet for transmission (e.g., sender-based sched-
uling) or whether the receiving node should schedule the
transmission of the data packet (receiver-based sched-
uling).
[0042] A sender-based scheduling protocol may com-
prise, for example, a sender node that advertises (e.g.,
through a paging channel) that there is a data packet that
needs to be scheduled for transmission to a receiver
node. The rec eiver node many then respond to the send-
er node with an indication that it is ready to receive the

data packet. The sender node may select one of more
channels or subcarriers and transmit the data packet to
the receiver node. A receiver-based scheduling tech-
nique may comprise, for example, a sender node that
transmits a request to send a data packet to a receiver
node. The receiver node may then send a grant back to
the sender node to indicate one or more channels or sub-
carriers over which the sender node may transmit the
data packet. Based on the analysis of the scheduling
factors, the sending and receiving nodes may initiate and
execute either a receiver-based scheduling protocol or
a sender-based scheduling protocol, at 406. In this man-
ner, a dynamic determination of a relative measure of
congestion at sending and receiving nodes may be made
to facilitate selecting an efficient scheduling protocol.
[0043] Fig. 5 is an illustration of a method 500 for dy-
namically scheduling data packet transfer based on a
plurality of factors. At 502, scheduling factors may be
analyzed, which may include without being limited to,
routing topology (e.g., weights associated with nodes in-
volved in the transmission), clustering (e.g., of nodes),
traffic mix, interference from other nodes, and the like.
Depending on analysis of the scheduling factors, a de-
termination may be made, at 504, regarding whether to
utilize a receiver-based scheduling protocol or a sender-
based scheduling protocol. The determination may be
based solely on the analysis of scheduling factors per-
formed at 502, or may comprise an additional determi-
nation regarding whether the transmission in question is
mostly download-oriented or mostly upload-oriented
(e.g., whether an amount of downloaded data is greater
than an amount of uploaded data, or vice versa) at 506.
If it is determined that the amount of downloading is great-
er than the amount of uploading, then the method may
proceed to 508, where a receiver-based scheduling pro-
tocol may be initiated to schedule transmission of the
data packet. If the amount of downloading is not greater
than the amount of uploading, then at 510, a sender-
based scheduling protocol may be initiated to schedule
transmission of the data packet. In cases where the
download and upload portions of data are equal, either
scheduling protocol may be utilized. Alternatively, if de-
sired, on or the other scheduling protocol may be desig-
nated as a preferred protocol when the data transmission
comprises equal download and upload portions. Method
500 may terminate after the data packet has been sched-
uled according to the selected protocol. Additionally or
alternatively, method 500 may revert to 502 for further
iteration (e.g., analysis of scheduling factors, transmis-
sion features, and protocol selection for additional data
packet) in order to provide dynamic scheduling of trans-
missions.
[0044] Thus, method 500 may be utilized to ensure
that nodes in a network operate either under sender-
based or receiver-based scheduling. The sender-based
or receiver-based scheduling may be performed in a stat-
ic fashion. A dynamic determination may be made re-
garding whether sender-based scheduling or receiver-
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based scheduling is performed at any given point. The
dynamic determination may be based on, for instance be
a large time scale; for example, wired access points may
be set up to use server-based scheduling as a default.
Additionally or alternatively, the dynamic determination
may be based on a relatively small time scale; for in-
stance, wireless access points which act as relays may
perform time-division protocols between server-based or
receiver-based scheduling. Server-based scheduling
may be employed as a default mode at some nodes.
[0045] The following example related to an access
point that desires to transmit a packet to an access ter-
minals. Under "receiver-based" scheduling, the access
point sends a request to the access terminal, which need
not be performed through a separate transmissions, but
rather may be embedded in packets between the access
point and access terminal. If the access terminal has suf-
ficient resources (e.g., subcarriers or codes), the access
terminals sends back a grant to the access point, indi-
cating the channel on which the access point may trans-
mit. Under "sender-based" scheduling, the access point
may advertise (e.g., through a paging channel) to the
access terminal that there is a data packet. The access
terminal may respond and notices the access point that
it is ready to receive the packet. The access point then
transmits the packet on the channel (e.g., set of subcar-
riers, time slot, code signature, ...) that the access point
has chosen.
[0046] Fig. 6 illustrates a methodology 600 for dynam-
ically scheduling data packet transfer based on a number
of connections at nodes involved in data transmission,
in accordance with one or more aspects. According to
an example, a node may have an impending data trans-
mission and may desire to determine whether it should
schedule the transmission (e.g., as the sender node) or
whether it should defer to a receiver node to schedule
the transmission. At 602, scheduling factors may be an-
alyzed, which may comprise routing topology, clustering
of nodes, traffic mix, interference from neighboring
nodes, and the like. A scheduling protocol may be deter-
mined or selected, at 604. The determination may be
based solely on the analysis of scheduling factors per-
formed at 602, or may comprise an additional determi-
nation regarding a ratio of incoming connections to out-
going connections (e.g., whether a number of signals be-
ing received is greater than a number of sign ils being
transmitted, or vice versa) at 606. If it is determined that
the number of incoming connections is greater than the
number of outgoing connections, then the method may
proceed to 608, where a receiver-based scheduling pro-
tocol may be initiated to schedule transmission of the
data packet. If the number of incoming connections is
less than the number of outgoing connections, then at
610, a sender-based scheduling protocol may be initiated
to schedule transmission of the data packet. In cases
where the numbers of incoming and outgoing connec-
tions are equal, either scheduling protocol may be uti-
lized. According to another aspect, one scheduling pro-

tocol may be designated as a preferred protocol when
the data transmission comprises equal download and up-
load portions. Method 600 may terminate after the data
packet has been scheduled according to the selected
protocol. Additionally or alternatively, method 600 may
revert to 602 for further iteration (e.g., analysis of sched-
uling factors, transmission features, and protocol selec-
tion for additional data packets) in order to provide dy-
namic scheduling of transmissions in accordance with
various aspects.
[0047] Method 600 may be utilized to ensure that
nodes in a network operate either under sender-based
or receiver-based scheduling. According to various as-
pects, the sender-based or receiver-based scheduling
may be performed in a static fashion. According to other
aspects, a dynamic determination may be made regard-
ing whether sender-based scheduling or receiver-based
scheduling is performed at any given point. The dynamic
determination may be based on, for instance, a large time
scale. For example, wired access points may be set up
to utilize a server-based scheduling protocol as a default.
Additionally or alternatively, the dynamic determination
may be based on a relatively small time scale. For in-
stance, wireless access points that act as relays may
perform time-division protocols between server-based or
receiver-based scheduling protocols. According to other
aspects, server-based scheduling may be employed as
a default technique at some nodes.
[0048] Fig. 7 is an illustration of an access terminal
700 that facilitates selecting between and performing
sender-based and receiver-based scheduling protocols
in an ad hoc wireless communication network, in accord-
ance with one or more aspects. Access terminal 700 com-
prises a receiver 702 that receives a signal from, for in-
stance, a receive antenna (not shown), and performs typ-
ical actions thereon (e.g., filters, amplifies, downcon-
verts, etc.) the received signal and digitizes the condi-
tioned signal to obtain samples. Receiver 702 can com-
prise a demodulator 704 that demodulates received sig-
nals and provides them to a processor 706 for channel
estimation. Processor 706 may be a processor dedicated
to analyzing information received by receiver 702 and/or
generating information for transmission by a transmitter
716, a processor that controls one or more components
of access terminal 700, and/or a processor that both an-
alyzes information received by receiver 702, generates
information for transmission by transmitter 716, and con-
trols one or more components of access terminal 700.
Additionally, processor 706 may be coupled to an deter-
mination module 718 that may execute instructions for
comparing an amount of downloading to an amount of
uploading for access terminal 700, for comparing a
number of incoming connections to a number of outgoing
connections, for evaluating scheduling factors and de-
termining whether to execute a sender-based data pack-
et scheduling protocol or a receiver-based data packet
scheduling protocol, etc.
[0049] Access terminal 700 can additionally comprise
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memory 708 that is operatively coupled to processor 706
and that may store data to be transmitted, received data,
and the like. Memory 708 may store information related
to a number of incoming connections, a number of out-
going connections, an amount of downloading, an
amount of uploading, protocols for comparing such val-
ues, protocols for selecting between sender-based and
receiver-based scheduling techniques, etc.
[0050] It will be appreciated that the data store(e.g.,
memory 708) described herein can be either volatile
memory or nonvolatile memory, or can include both vol-
atile and nonvolatile memory. By way of illustration, and
not limitation, nonvolatile memory can include read only
memory (ROM), programmable ROM (PROM), electri-
cally programmable ROM (EPROM), electrically erasa-
ble PROM (EEPROM), or flash memory. Volatile memory
can include random access memory (RAM), which acts
as external cache memory. By way of illustration and not
limitation, RAM is available in many forms such as syn-
chronous RAM (SRAM), dynamic RAM (DRAM), syn-
chronous DRAM (SDRAM), double data rate SDRAM
(DDR SDRAM), enhanced SDRAM (ESDRAM), Synch-
link DRAM (SLDRAM), and direct Rambus RAM (DR-
RAM). The memory 708 of the subject systems and meth-
ods is intended to comprise, without being limited to,
these and any other suitable types of memory.
[0051] Receiver 702 is further operatively coupled to
a sender-based scheduler 710, which may generate a
signal to advertise to a receiving node (e.g., an access
point, another access terminal, ...) that a data packet is
ready for transmission, as described above. Upon receipt
of an acknowledgement from the receiving node, sender-
based scheduler may schedule the data packet on a se-
lected set of channels or subcarriers for transmission to
the receiving node by transmitter 716. Access terminal
may additionally comprise a receiver-based scheduler
712 that may receive a resource request from a sending
node (e.g., an access point, another access terminal, ...),
in which the sending node indicates that it wishes to trans-
mit a data packet. Receiver-based scheduler 712 may
verify that it has sufficient resources (e.g., channels, sub-
carricrs, codes, toncs, ...) and may generate a grant of a
subset of available resources to the sending node, which
may then transmit the data packet to access terminal 700
over the granted subset of resources.
[0052] Access terminal 700 still further comprises a
modulator 714 and a transmitter 716 that transmits the
signal to, for instance, a base station, an access point,
another access terminal, a remote agent, etc. Although
depicted as being separate from the processor 706, it is
to be appreciated that sender-based scheduler 710, re-
ceiver-based scheduler 712, and/or determination mod-
ule 718 may be part of processor 706 or a number of
processors (not shown).
[0053] Fig. 8 is an illustration of a system 800 that fa-
cilitates performing a dynamic determination of whether
to utilize a sender-based data packet scheduling tech-
nique or a receiver-based data packet scheduling tech-

nique, in accordance with one or more aspects. System
800 comprises an access point 802 with a receiver 810
that receives signal(s) from one or more access terminals
804 through a plurality of receive antennas 806, and a
transmitter 824 that transmits to the one or more access
terminals 804 through a transmit antenna 808. Receiver
810 can receive information from receive antennas 806
and is operatively associated with a demodulator 812
that demodulates received information. Demodulated
symbols arc analyzed by a processor 814 that can be
similar to the processor described above with regard to
Fig. 7, and which is coupled to a memory 816 that stores
information related a number of incoming connections,
a number of outgoing connections, an amount of down-
loading, an amount of uploading, protocols for comparing
such values, protocols for selecting between sender-
based and receiver-based scheduling techniques, and/or
any other suitable information related to performing the
various actions and functions set forth herein.
[0054] Processor 814 may be further coupled to a
sender-based scheduler 818 and a receiver-based
scheduler 820, which may facilitate scheduling data
packets upon a determination y processor 814 that either
of the schedulers 818 and 820 will be utilized. Processor
814 and/or determination module 826 may execute in-
structions similar to those described above with regard
to processor 706 and/or determination module 718. For
example, sender-based scheduler 818 may generate a
signal to advertise to a receiving node (e.g., another ac-
cess point, an access terminal, ...) that a data packet is
ready for transmission, as described above. Upon receipt
of an acknowledgement from the receiving nodc, sender-
based scheduler 818 may schedule the data packet on
a selected set of channels or subcarriers for transmission
to the receiving node by transmitter 824. According to
another example, receiver-based scheduler 820 may re-
ceive a resource request from a sending node (e.g., an-
other access point, an access terminal, ...), by which the
sending node indicates that it wishes to transmit a data
packet. Receiver-based scheduler 820 may grant a sub-
set of available resources to the sending node, which
may then transmit the data packet to access point 800
over the granted subset of resources. Although depicted
as being separate from processor 814, it is to be appre-
ciated that sender-based scheduler 818, receiver-based
scheduler 820, modulator 822, and/or determination
module 826 may be part of processor 814 or a number
of processors (not shown).
[0055] Fig. 9 shows an exemplary wireless communi-
cation system 900 that may be utilized in conjunction with
the various systems and methods presented herein. The
wireless communication system 900 depicts one access
point and one terminal for sake of brevity. However, it is
to be appreciated that the system can include more than
one access point and/or more than one terminal, wherein
additional access points and/or terminals can be sub-
stantially similar or different for the exemplary access
point and terminal described below. In addition, it is to
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be appreciated that the access point and/or the terminal
can employ the methods (Fig. 4-6) and/or systems (Figs.
1-3, 7, 8, and 10) described herein to facilitate wireless
communication there between.
[0056] Referring now to Fig. 9, on a downlink, at ac-
cess point 905, a transmit (TX) data processor 910 re-
ceives, formats, codes, interleaves, and modulates (or
symbol maps) traffic data and provides modulation sym-
bols ("data symbols"). A symbol modulator 915 receives
and processes the data symbols and pilot symbols and
provides a stream of symbols. A symbol modulator 920
multiplexes data and pilot symbols and provides them to
a transmitter unit (TMTR) 920. Each transmit symbol may
be a data symbol, a pilot symbol, or a signal value of
zero. The pilot symbols may be sent continuously in each
symbol period. The pilot symbols can be frequency divi-
sion multiplexed (FDM), orthogonal frequency division
multiplexed (OFDM), time division multiplexed (TDM),
frequency division multiplexed (FDM), or code division
multiplexed (CDM).
[0057] TMTR 920 receives and converts the stream of
symbols into one or more analog signals and further con-
ditions (e.g., amplifies, filters, and frequency upconvcrts)
the analog signals to generate a downlink signal suitable
for transmission over the wireless channel. The downlink
signal is then transmitted through an antenna 925 to the
terminals. At terminal 930, an antenna 935 receives the
downlink signal and provides a received signal to a re-
ceiver unit (RCVR) 940. Receiver unit 940 conditions
(e.g., filters, amplifies, and frequency downconverts) the
received signal and digitizes the conditioned signal to
obtain samples. A symbol demodulator 945 demodulates
and provides received pilot symbols to a processor 950
for channel estimation. Symbol demodulator 945 further
receives a frequency response estimate for the downlink
from processor 950, performs data demodulation on the
received data symbols to obtain data symbol estimates
(which are estimates of the transmitted data symbols),
and provides the data symbol estimates to an RX data
processor 955, which demodulates (e.g., symbol dema-
ps), deinterleaves, and decodes the data symbol esti-
mates to recover the transmitted traffic data. The
processing by symbol demodulator 945 and RX data
processor 955 is complementary to the processing by
symbol modulator 915 and TX data processor 910, re-
spectively, at access point 905.
[0058] On the uplink, a TX data processor 960 proc-
esses traffic data and provides data symbols. A symbol
modulator 965 receives and multiplexes the data sym-
bols with pilot symbols, performs modulation, and pro-
vides a stream of symbols. A transmitter unit 970 then
receives and processes the stream of symbols to gener-
ate an uplink signal, which is transmitted by the antenna
935 to the access point 905.
[0059] At access point 905, the uplink signal from ter-
minal 930 is received by the antenna 925 and processed
by a receiver unit 975 to obtain samples. A symbol de-
modulator 980 then processes the samples and provides

received pilot symbols and data symbol estimates for the
uplink. An RX data processor 985 processes the data
symbol estimates to recover the traffic data transmitted
by terminal 930. A processor 990 performs channel es-
timation for each active terminal transmitting on the up-
link. Multiple terminals may transmit pilot concurrently on
the uplink on their respective assigned sets of pilot sub-
bands, where the pilot subband sets may be interlaced.
[0060] Processors 990 and 950 direct (e.g., control,
coordinate, manage, etc.) operation at access point 905
and terminal 930, respectively. Respective processors
990 and 950 can be associated with memory units (not
shown) that store program codes and data. Processors
990 and 950 can also perform computations to derive
frequency and impulse response estimates for the uplink
and downlink, respectively.
[0061] For a multiple-access system (e.g., FDMA,
OFDMA, CDMA, TDMA, etc.), multiple terminals can
transmit concurrently on the uplink. For such a system,
the pilot subbands may be shared among different ter-
minals. The channel estimation techniques may be used
in cases where the pilot subbands for each terminal span
the entire operating band (possibly except for the band
edges). Such a pilot subband structure would be desir-
able to obtain frequency diversity for each terminal. The
techniques described herein may be implemented by var-
ious means. For example, these techniques may be im-
plemented in hardware, software, or a combination there-
of. For a hardware implementation, the processing units
used for channel estimation may be implemented within
one or more application specific integrated circuits
(ASICs), digital signal processors (DSPs), digital signal
processing devices (DSPDs), programmable logic devic-
es (PLDs), field programmable gate arrays (FPGAs),
processors, controllers, micro-controllers, microproces-
sors, other electronic units designed to perform the func-
tions described herein, or a combination thereof. With
software, implementation can be through modules (e.g.,
procedures, functions, and so on) that perform the func-
tions described herein. The software codes may be
storcd in memory unit and executed by the processors
990 and 950.
[0062] Fig. 10 is an illustration of an apparatus 1000
that facilitates dynamically scheduling data packet trans-
fer based on a plurality of factors, in accordance with one
or more aspects. Apparatus 1000 is represented as a
series of interrelated functional blocks, which may rep-
resent functions implemented by a processor, software,
or combination thereof (e.g., firmware). For example, ap-
paratus 1000 may provide modules for performing vari-
ous acts such as are described above. Apparatus 1000
comprises a module for determining 1002 an amount of
uploading activity to downloading activity at a node,
and/or determining a ratio thereof. Module for determin-
ing 1002 may additionally evaluate one or more sched-
uling factors, which may include, without being limited to,
routing topology (e.g., weights associated with nodes in-
volved in the transmission), clustering (e.g., of nodes),
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traffic mix, interference from neighboring nodes, down-
loading data to uploading data ratios, incoming to outgo-
ing connection ratios, and the like. Depending on analysis
of the scheduling factors, a scheduling protocol may be
selected by a module for scheduling 1004, which may
determine whether to utilize a receiver-based scheduling
protocol or a sender-based scheduling protocol. The de-
termination may be based solely on the analysis of sched-
uling factors performed by the module for determining
1002, or may comprise an additional determination re-
garding whether the transmission in question is mostly
download-oriented or mostly upload-oriented (e.g.,
whether an amount of downloaded data is greater than
an amount of uploaded data, or vice versa). If it is deter-
mined that the amount of downloading is greater than
the amount of uploading, then a receiver-based sched-
uling protocol may be employed to schedule transmission
of the data packet. If the amount of downloading is not
greater than the amount of uploading, then a sender-
based scheduling protocol may be employed to schedule
transmission of the data packet. In cases where the
download and upload portions of data are equal, either
scheduling protocol may be utilized. Alternatively, if de-
sired, one or the other scheduling protocol may be des-
ignated as a preferred protocol when the data transmis-
sion comprises equal download and upload portions.
Thus, apparatus 1000 facilitates dynamic scheduling of
transmissions in accordance with various aspects. Ap-
paratus 1000 may be utilized to ensure that nodes in a
network operate either under sender-based scheduling
or receiver-based scheduling, in a manner similar to that
described above with regard the preceding figures.
[0063] For a software implementation, the techniques
described herein may be implemented with modules
(e.g., procedures, functions, and so on) that perform the
functions described herein. The software codes may be
stored in memory units and executed by processors. The
memory unit may be implemented within the processor
or external to the processor, in which case it can be com-
municatively coupled to the processor via various means
as is known in the art.
[0064] What has been described above includes ex-
amples of one or more aspects. It is, of course, not pos-
sible to describe every conceivable combination of com-
ponents or methodologies for purposes of describing the
aforementioned aspects, but one of ordinary skill in the
art may recognize that many further combinations and
permutations of various aspects are possible. Accord-
ingly, the described aspects are intended to embrace all
such alterations, modifications and variations that fall
within the scope of the appended claims. Furthermore,
to the extent that the term "includes" is used in either the
detailed description or the claims, such term is intended
to be inclusive in a manner similar to the term "compris-
ing" as "comprising" is interpreted when employed as a
transitional word in a claim.

Claims

1. A method of scheduling data packets for transmis-
sion in a wireless network from a sending node to a
receiving node, characterized by comprising the
steps of:

determining (402) at the sending node an
amount of downloading relative to an amount of
uploading at the sending node; and
selecting (404) at least one of a sender-based
scheduling technique wherein the sending node
schedules the data packet for transmission, and
a receiver-based scheduling technique wherein
the receiving node schedules the data packet
for transmission, as a function of the determina-
tion of the amount of downloading relative to the
amount of uploading.

2. The method of claim 1, further comprising selecting
(510, 614) the receiver based scheduling technique
if the amount of downloading is greater han the
amount of uploading, and selecting (508, 608) the
sender-based scheduling technique if the amount of
downloading is less than or equal to the amount of
uploading.

3. The method of claim 2, wherein selecting further
comprises analyzing at least one scheduling factor
to determine whether to select sender-based or re-
ceiver-based scheduling.

4. The method of claim 3, wherein the at least one
scheduling factor comprise at least one of routing
topology, clustering of nodes, traffic mix, and inter-
ference associated with at least one node neighbor-
ing the first node.

5. The method of claim 4, wherein the traffic mix com-
prises a ratio of downloading data to uploading data.

6. The method, of claim 4, wherein the routing topology
comprises weights associated with one or more
nodes involved in the transmission.

7. The method of claim 1, farther comprising performing
a request-grant protocol between the sending node
and the receiving node using the receiver-based
scheduling technique.

8. The method of claim 1, further comprising permitting
the sending node to advertise a data packet to be
scheduled, and permitting the receiving node to re-
spond that the receiving node is ready to receive the
data packet using sender-bated scheduling.

9. The method of claim 8, further comprising transmit-
ting the data packet from the sending node to the
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receiving node over a channel selected by the send-
ing node.

10. The method of claim 8, wherein the sending node
uses a paging channel to advertise.

11. An apparatus for scheduling data packets for trans-
mission from a sending node to a receiving node in
a wireless communication environment, character-
ized by comprising:

means (718) for determining at the sending node
an amount of downloading relative to an amount
of uploading at the sending node; and
means (706) for selecting at least one of a send-
er-based scheduling technique wherein the
sending node is adapted to schedule the data
packet for transmission and a receiver-based
scheduling technique wherein the receiving
node is adapted to schedule the data packet for
transmission as a function of the determination
of the amount of downloading relative to the
amount of uploading.

12. The apparatus of claim 11, further comprising means
(716) for transmitting the data packet.

13. The apparatus of claim 12, further comprising means
for analyzing at least one scheduling factor to deter-
mine whether to employ sender-based or revive-
based scheduling.

14. The apparatus of claim 13, wherein the at least one
scheduling factor comprises at least one of routing
topology, clustering of nodes, and interference as-
sociated with at least one node neighboring the
transmitting node.

15. The apparatus of claim 14 wherein the routing topol-
ogy comprises weights associated with one or more
nodes involved in the transmission.

16. The apparatus of claim 11, further comprising means
for performing a request-grant protocol between the
transmitting node and a receiving node using receiv-
er-based scheduling.

17. The apparatus of claim 11, further comprising means
for indicating that a data packet is ready to be sched-
uled and means for receiving a response t nat a re-
ceiving node is ready to receive the data packet using
sender-based scheduling.

18. The apparatus of claim 17, wherein the means for
transmitting (716) sends the data packet from the
transmitting node to the receiving node over a chan-
nel selected by the transmitting node.

19. The apparatus of claim 17, wherein the means for
indicating utilizes a paging channel to indicate that
the data packet is ready to be scheduled.

20. The apparatus of any of claims 11 - 19wherein the
means for determining is a determination module
(718) and wherein said means for scheduling (706)
is a scheduler.

21. The apparatus of claim 20, wherein the determina-
tion module is adapted to select the receiver-based
scheduling technique if the amount of downloading
is greater than the amount of uploading, and selects
the sender-based scheduling technique if the
amount of downloading is less than the amount of
uploading.

22. A machine-readable medium comprising instruc-
tions for scheduling data packet transmission in a
wireless communication environment, the ir struc-
tions upon execution cause a machine to: carry out
all the steps of the method of any of claims 1 to 10.

Patentansprüche

1. Ein Verfahren zum Planen bzw. Einplanen von Da-
tenpaketen für die Sendung in einem drahtlosen
Netzwerk von einem Sendeknoten zu einem Emp-
fangsknoten, gekennzeichnet durch die folgenden
Schritte:

Bestimmen (402) bei dem Sendeknoten eines
Download-Werts bezüglich eines Upload-Werts
bei dem Sendeknoten; und
Auswählen (404) von wenigstens einer sender-
basierten Planungstechnik wobei der Sende-
knoten das Datenpaket für die Sendung einplant
und eine empfangsbasierte Planungstechnik,
wobei der Empfangsknoten das Datenpaket für
die Sendung einplant, und zwar als eine Funk-
tion der Bestimmung des Download-Werts be-
züglich des Upload-Werts.

2. Verfahren nach Anspruch 1, das weiterhin das Aus-
wählen (510, 610) der empfängerbasierten Pla-
nungstechnik aufweist, wenn der Download-Wert
größer ist als der Upload-Wert, und Auswählen (508,
608) der senderbasierten Planungstechnik, wenn
der Download-Wert kleiner ist als oder gleich des
Upload-Werts.

3. Verfahren nach Anspruch 2, wobei das Auswählen
weiterhin das Analysieren von wenigstens einem
Einplanungs-bzw. Planungsfaktor aufweist, um zu
Bestimmen, ob senderbasierte oder empfängerba-
sierte Planung ausgewählt werden soll.
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4. Verfahren nach Anspruch 3, wobei der wenigstens
eine Planungsfaktor wenigstens eins aus dem Fol-
genden aufweist: Routing- bzw. Lenk-Topologie,
Clustering von Knoten, Verkehrsmix bzw. Verkehrs-
mischung und Interferenz assoziiert mit wenigstens
einem Knoten benachbart zu dem ersten Knoten.

5. Verfahren nach Anspruch 4, wobei der Verkehrsmix
ein Verhältnis von Download-Daten zu Upload-Da-
ten aufweist.

6. Verfahren nach Anspruch 4, wobei die Routing-To-
pologie Gewichtungen aufweist assoziiert mit einem
oder mehreren Knoten, die bei der Sendung invol-
viert sind.

7. Verfahren nach Anspruch 1, das weiterhin das
Durchführen eines Anfragegewährungsprotokolls
zwischen dem Sendeknoten und dem Empfangs-
knoten aufweist, und zwar unter Verwendung der
empfängerbasierten Planungstechnik.

8. Verfahren nach Anspruch 1, das weiterhin das Er-
lauben des Sendeknotens aufweist, ein einzupla-
nendes Datenpaket anzukündigen, und zu erlauben,
dass der Empfangsknoten antwortet, dass der Emp-
fangsknoten bereit ist das Datenpaket unter Verwen-
dung der senderbasierten Planung zu empfangen.

9. Verfahren nach Anspruch 8, das weiterhin das Sen-
den des Datenpakets von dem Sendeknoten zu dem
Empfangsknoten über einen Kanal ausgewählt
durch den Sendeknoten aufweist.

10. Verfahren nach Anspruch 8, wobei der Sendeknoten
einen Paging- bzw. Funkkanal für das Ankündigen
benutzt.

11. Eine Vorrichtung zum Einplanen bzw. Planen von
Datenpaketen für die Sendung von einem Sende-
knoten zu einem Empfangsknoten in einer drahtlo-
sen Kommunikationsumgebung, gekennzeichnet
durch:

Mittel (718) zum Bestimmen bei dem Sendekno-
ten eines Download-Werts bezüglich eines
Upload-Werts bei dem Sendeknoten; und
Mittel (706) zum Auswählen von wenigstens ei-
ner senderbasierten Planungstechnik, wobei
der Sendeknoten angepasst ist zum Einplanen
bzw. Planen des Datenpaketes für die Sendung
und einer empfängerbasierten Planungstech-
nik,
wobei der Empfangsknoten angepasst ist zum
Einplanen bzw. Planen des Datenpakets für die
Sendung als eine Funktion der Bestimmung des
Download-Werts bezüglich des Upload-Werts.

12. Vorrichtung nach Anspruch 11, das weiterhin Mittel
(716) zum Senden des Datenpakets aufweist.

13. Vorrichtung nach Anspruch 12, das weiterhin Mittel
zum Analysieren von wenigstens einem Einpla-
nungs- bzw. Planungsfaktor aufweist, und zwar zum
Bestimmen, ob senderbasierte oder empfängerba-
sierte Planung angewendet werden soll.

14. Vorrichtung nach Anspruch 13, wobei der wenig-
stens eine Planungsfaktor wenigstens eins aus dem
Folgenden aufweist: lenk- bzw. Routing-Topologie,
Knotenclustering und Interferenz assoziiert mit we-
nigstens einem Knoten benachbart zu dem Sende-
knoten.

15. Vorrichtung nach Anspruch 14, wobei die Routing-
Topologie Gewichtungen aufweist assoziiert mit ei-
nem oder mehren Knoten, die bei der Sendung in-
volviert sind.

16. Vorrichtung nach Anspruch 11, die weiterhin Mittel
zum Durchführen eines Anfragegewährungsproto-
kolls zwischen dem Sendeknoten und einem Emp-
fangsknoten unter Verwendung der empfängerba-
sierten Planung durchführt.

17. Vorrichtung nach Anspruch 11, die weithin Mittel
zum Anzeigen aufweist, dass ein Datenpaket bereit
ist geplant zu werden und Mittel zum Empfangen
einer Antwort, dass ein Empfangsknoten bereit ist
das Datenpaket unter Verwendung der senderba-
sierten Planung zu empfangen.

18. Vorrichtung nach Anspruch 17, wobei die Mittel zum
Senden (716) das Datenpaket von dem Sendekno-
ten zu dem Empfangsknoten über einen Kanal aus-
gewählt durch den Sendeknoten sendet.

19. Vorrichtung nach Anspruch 17, wobei die Mittel zum
Anzeigen einen Pagaing- bzw. Funkkanal verwen-
det, um Anzuzeigen, dass das Datenpaket bereit ist
eingeplant bzw. geplant zu werden.

20. Vorrichtung nach einem der Ansprüche 11 - 19, wo-
bei die Mittel zum Bestimmen ein Bestimmungsmo-
dul (718) ist und wobei die Mittel zum Planen (706)
ein Planungselement ist.

21. Vorrichtung nach Anspruch 20, wobei das Bestim-
mungsmodul angepasst ist zum Auswählen der
empfängerbasierten Planungstechnik wenn der
Download-Wert größer ist als der Upload-Wert, und
die senderbasierte Planungstechnik auswählt, wenn
der Download-Wert kleiner ist als der Upload-Wert.

22. Ein maschinenlesbares Medium, das Instruktionen
aufweist zum Planen einer Datenpaketsendung in
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einer drahtlosen Kommunikationsumgebung, wobei
die Instruktionen bei Ausführung eine Maschine ver-
ursachen zum Ausführen aller Schritte des Verfah-
rens nach einem der Ansprüche 1-10.

Revendications

1. Procédé pour planifier des paquets de données pour
transmission dans un réseau sans fil à partir d’un
noeud d’envoi vers un noeud de réception, carac-
térisé en ce qu’il comprend les étapes suivantes :

déterminer (402) au niveau du noeud d’envoi
une quantité de téléchargement descendant par
rapport à une quantité de téléchargement mon-
tant au niveau du noeud d’envoi ; et
sélectionner (404) au moins l’une d’une techni-
que de planification basée sur l’envoyeur dans
laquelle le noeud d’envoi planifie les paquets de
données pour transmission, et d’une technique
de planification basée sur le récepteur dans la-
quelle le noeud de réception planifie le paquet
de données pour transmission, en fonction de
la détermination de la quantité de télécharge-
ment descendant par rapport à la quantité de
téléchargement montant.

2. Procédé selon la revendication 1, comprenant en
outre la sélection (510, 610) de la technique de pla-
nification basée sur le récepteur si la quantité de
téléchargement descendant est supérieure à la
quantité de téléchargement montant, et la sélection
(508, 608) de la technique de planification basée sur
l’envoyeur si la quantité de téléchargement descen-
dant est inférieure ou égale à la quantité de téléchar-
gement montant.

3. Procédé selon la revendication 2, dans lequel la sé-
lection comprend en outre l’analyse d’au moins un
facteur de planification pour déterminer si on sélec-
tionne une planification basée sur l’envoyeur ou ba-
sée sur le récepteur.

4. Procédé selon la revendication 3, dans lequel ledit
au moins un facteur de planification comprend au
moins un des éléments suivants : une topologie de
routage, un groupement de noeuds, un mélange de
trafic de communications et des interférences asso-
ciées à au moins un noeud voisin du premier noeud.

5. Procédé selon la revendication 4, dans lequel le mé-
lange de trafic de communications comprend un rap-
port entre des données de téléchargement descen-
dant et des données de téléchargement montant.

6. Procédé selon la revendication 4, dans lequel la to-
pologie de routage comprend des pondérations as-

sociées à un ou plusieurs noeuds impliqués dans la
transmission.

7. Procédé selon la revendication 1, comprenant en
outre l’exécution d’un protocole requête-accord en-
tre le noeud d’envoi et le noeud de réception en uti-
lisant la technique de planification basée sur le ré-
cepteur.

8. Procédé selon la revendication 1, comprenant en
outre la permission au noeud d’envoi d’annoncer
qu’un paquet de données va être planifié, et la per-
mission au noeud de réception de répondre que le
noeud de réception est prêt à recevoir le paquet de
données en utilisant une planification basée sur l’en-
voyeur.

9. Procédé selon la revendication 8, comprenant en
outre la transmission du paquet de données à partir
du noeud d’envoi vers le noeud de réception sur un
canal choisi par le noeud d’envoi.

10. Procédé selon la revendication 8, dans lequel le
noeud d’envoi utilise un canal de téléavertissement
pour annoncer.

11. Dispositif pour planifier des paquets de données
pour transmission à partir d’un noeud d’envoi vers
un noeud de réception dans un environnement de
communication sans fil, caractérisé en ce qu’il
comprend :

des moyens (718) de détermination, au niveau
du noeud d’envoi, d’une quantité de télécharge-
ment descendant par rapport à une quantité de
téléchargement montant au niveau du noeud
d’envoi ; et
des moyens (706) de sélection d’au moins l’une
d’une technique de planification basée sur l’en-
voyeur dans laquelle le noeud d’envoi est adap-
té à planifier le paquet de données pour trans-
mission et d’une technique de planification ba-
sée sur le récepteur dans laquelle le noeud de
réception est adapté à planifier le paquet de don-
nées pour transmission en fonction de la déter-
mination de la quantité de téléchargement des-
cendant par rapport à la quantité de télécharge-
ment montant.

12. Dispositif selon la revendication 11, comprenant en
outre des moyens (716) d’émission du paquet de
données.

13. Dispositif selon la revendication 12, comprenant en
outre des moyens d’analyse d’au moins un facteur
de planification pour déterminer si on emploie une
planification basée sur l’envoyeur ou basée sur le
récepteur.
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14. Dispositif selon la revendication 13, dans lequel ledit
au moins un facteur de planification comprend au
moins un des éléments suivants : une topologie de
routage, un groupement de noeuds, et des interfé-
rences associées à au moins un noeud voisin du
noeud d’émission.

15. Dispositif selon la revendication 14, dans lequel la
topologie de routage comprend des pondérations
associées à un ou plusieurs noeuds impliqués dans
la transmission.

16. Dispositif selon la revendication 11, comprenant en
outre des moyens d’exécution d’un protocole requê-
te-accord entre le noeud d’émission et un noeud de
réception en utilisant une planification basée sur le
récepteur.

17. Dispositif selon la revendication 11, comprenant en
outre des moyens d’indication qu’un paquet de don-
nées est prêt à être planifié et des moyens de récep-
tion d’une réponse indiquant qu’un noeud de récep-
tion est prêt à recevoir le paquet de données en uti-
lisant une planification basée sur l’envoyeur.

18. Dispositif selon la revendication 17, dans lequel les
moyens d’émission (716) envoient le paquet de don-
nées à partir du noeud d’émission vers le noeud de
réception sur un canal sélectionné par le noeud
d’émission.

19. Dispositif selon la revendication 17, dans lequel les
moyens d’indication utilisent un canal de téléaver-
tissement pour indiquer que le paquet de données
est prêt à être planifié.

20. Dispositif selon l’une quelconque des revendications
11 à 19, dans lequel les moyens de détermination
sont un module de détermination (718) et dans le-
quel les moyens de planification (706) sont un pla-
nificateur.

21. Dispositif selon la revendication 20, dans lequel le
module de détermination est adapté à sélectionner
la technique de planification basée sur le récepteur
si la quantité de téléchargement descendant est su-
périeure à la quantité de téléchargement montant,
et à sélectionner la technique de planification basée
sur l’envoyeur si la quantité de téléchargement des-
cendant est inférieure à la quantité de télécharge-
ment montant.

22. Support lisible par une machine comprenant des ins-
tructions pour planifier la transmission de paquets
de données dans un environnement de communica-
tion sans fil, les instructions lors de leur exécution
amenant une machine à exécuter toutes les étapes
du procédé de l’une quelconque des revendications

1 à 10.
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